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THE EMPEROR HAS NO CLOTHES – BY LEN RUDDOCK

Any sport wanting to be taken seriously, the international and top championship links need to be maintained, otherwise terminal decline will continue under the enthusiastic wraps of an ‘old boys’ movement.

I agree that every encouragement to existing walkers will help to bolster faltering numbers, however, radical ideas need to be taken up to cause a resurgence of interest and participation.  With so many competing distractions, Race Walking is not alone in suffering attention deficit from the nation’s youth.  Track & Field athletics is under the cosh even with the ‘feel-good’ factors of Kelly Holmes and Paula Radcliffe.

In the past, under the patronage of large institutions such as the Police, many were introduced to race walking.  But with the abandonment of cadet schools and the like, this source and others have largely dried up.  (I remember once going to one of Charlie Fogg’s gym sessions at Hendon MP school and being confronted with about 250 cadets pounding the local streets – no doubt told, ‘Thou shalt race walk.’  A good recruiting ground or what?)  This too has been the route for many of the sport’s officials when they hung their shoes up.  The structure of the sport is much indebted to each individual’s efforts.
However, to meet the sport’s crisis, I would suggest that full-time, entrepreneurial promotion needs to be brought in.  A media-savvy enthusiast is required here.

For this money is required.  Easy to say quickly but for income streams to be obtained via grants, sponsorship and from the pockets of interested pockets, a lot of hard graft is needed.  This perhaps goes against the grain of the sport’s Corinthian culture and amateur ethos but for too long it’s been run on a shoe-string.  That’s not decrying the sterling work that has been done by dedicated volunteers over many years.

The London Marathon attracts a lot of sponsorship but those who enter still have to cough-up £25 (2004 levels.)  But the ‘quid pro quo’ is an attractive, well organised, safe event with a free T-shirt to boot!

Credibility is the next strand.  Controversy surrounding contact, as we all know, has dogged race walking for much of its existence.  This is something that needs to be confronted head-on by the sport itself to win over the Steve Cram-like critics of this world and help to heal the divisions within the sport itself.  This would include the promotion and clear demonstration of how the rules apply.  Rather than trying to brush things under the carpet, the application of modern developments and innovations should help to clear the air once and for all.  International partnerships should be sought but failing any agreement, the UK should go it alone.  Only then, can the ambitious athlete, training twice a day, truly win the full support of the UK walking fraternity.
A benchmark for the latest state of play, could be the challenge of considering and being able to exhibit at exhibitions such as, ‘Triathlon, Cycling, Running 2005.  Visit the UK’s Premier Multisport Exhibition.’ (www.swimcyclerun.co.uk.)  Remember the Quadrathon? These were the other 3 disciplines involved, so why not forge the link again?

Lifelines?
· Push for a separate Race Walking category in the London Marathon and the like.  Modern communication and the use of transponders to locate the competitors will provide the solution for judging.

· Fitness.  Walking is promoted in every article I’ve read and is always featured in the media as a sure-fire way to combat the dire results of our nation’s sedentary lifestyle.  The publishers, Dorling Kindersley, have produced a commendable book on walking.  Power walking is featured and lo and behold an admirable link to race walking.

· Advertise and promote separate categories in our races for Power Walking and maybe even for the latest craze of Nordic Walking (with sticks.)  These are for participation and some may want to make the move over to the competitive side.

· 2012 London Olympics.  For any sport worth it’s salt, wants to put on a good show at this magnificent showpiece.  And of course funding will be available for those who can put forward a coherent plan to achieve this.


With the prize of existence through reinvention, let the sport celebrate it’s history, honour the champions and heroes and rise to the challenges of today and the future.
SOUTHERN COUNTIES VETERANS ATHLETIC CLUB IN CRISIS

These are the exact words of ROSEMARY CHAMPION, their newsletter Editor.  An appeal for members (they have 900) to come forward and serve as Officers has gone unheeded – not one new name!  Their Newsletter points out that, unless the post of Officials Secretary is filled by their December AGM, then 2006 will see their Track & Field Championships (Indoor and Outdoor) cancelled and also their League Final.  Any takers?  The same Newsletter does have 2 informative pages about race walking, courtesy of one of their most active Officers.  Martin Oliver fully covers our pursuit and also makes his telephone numbers (01992-626804 and 07974-872582 mobile) available for enquiries.  Hopefully Martin will be answering his phones many times and telling prospective walkers where they can find the action.
BEST OF 403 ENTRIES!
DOMINIC KING switched to running and broke the tape in 13 minutes and 42 seconds at the 4th annual and well-supported RUN4FUN 2.5 miles race in Colchester’s Castle Park in September.  Incidentally both King twins have graduated from their University studies, and both now have found full-time positions in the world of sport, where hopefully they’ll be able to use their influence to recruit more athletes to the race walking discipline.  We wish them both well, and hope that they’ll continue to support our local races whenever they can.
A GREAT DAY AS WE CELEBRATE

300 NOT OUT

It is accepted that, nowadays, the largest fields assemble for memorial races, last races and special anniversary events.  The 300th race around snooty and hilly Blackheath Park proved, yet again, that such events can pull in the punters and so generate ‘one-off’ and comeback appearances.  As things go, the number of starters (56) was impressive, in a series that commenced 35 years ago.  The 100th race in 1981 drew in 75, while the 200th in 1994 saw 59 toe the line.  Well 56 isn’t bad when you consider how many of our number have packed it all in, moved away, suffered illness, aged somewhat and, sadly in some cases, passed-on.


Photographs were taken of the massed start and WENDY VALE was on hand to perform the starter’s duty (in view of the numbers, it was staged from a straight start with the handicap allowance worked out post race).  But just as the action was about to commence, a car screeched up and out popped JULIE DRAKE.  She quickly changed at the back of her car while true gentlemen averted their eyes.  Julie holds the ladies course record of 44.19 set in Race No. 160 (in 1989).  Another V.I.P. in the field was the Men’s course record holder MARK EASTON, who clocked 36.27 in Race No. 164 (also in 1989).  Indeed, of the 10 fastest times over 9 kilometres at Blackheath, Mark has recorded 5 of them!  DAVE SHARPE has recorded more finishes than anybody – in fact he’s way out in front and is now fast closing on his 150 mark.  Dave again proved how useful he is to race organisers, as he propelled himself forward to assist with issuing the numbers-and-pins, taking the entry fees and then helping to compile the results.   Yes folks, race organisers can always count on Dagenham Dave!   All 4 of the ‘Over 100 appearances quartet’ were present, as was local man MICK BARNBROOK who is all set to join them soon (he’s on 97).  Among the officials were STUART BENNETT (94 appearances before a road accident resulted in an injury and end to participation) and CECIL GITTINGS (40 appearances – including completion of Race No. 1).


The good field, which included many who had travelled long distances, proved the wisdom of actively promoting and advertising the event.  TIM WATT, camera in hand, was there to cover the event for RACE WALKING RECORD (and it’s highly newsworthy website).   PETER SELBY, who made the ‘All Time Fast List’ in Race No. 22 (1975) with 41.56 was there to organise races for the younger aged groups.  GERALDINE LEGON, who works in Metropolitan Essex, is the lady with the most appearances.  Geraldine was in good form to notch up yet another finish in L.P.R. colours.  An experienced judges panel, with PAULINE WILSON as Chief, were on hand to ensure fair play.  And….there was good sportsmanship, for when OLLY BROWNE went off course at the end of lap 5, it was rivals in his wake who hailed him back onto the course.  AMOS SEDDON came along in his new camper van – which still doubles as a mobile shop.  We had Presidential attendance, courtesy of PAM FICKEN (Southern Area) and MIKE CROFT (Veterans A.C.).  Official RON WALLWORK was another on the ‘all time fastest list’ with 41.57 under his belt while racing in Essex Police colours during 1976 (Race No. 32).  Another from that ‘all time’ list racing on September 11th was DENIS SHEPPARD – 41.43 in Race No. 151 (1984).  He came along with brother ROY.  We also welcomed back BRIAN ARMSTRONG, whose best of 41.13 was recorded in Race No. 62 in 1978.  And what can you say about ALAN O’RAWE, who is also soon to record his ‘ton’ at Blackheath?  He ‘banged the drum around South Essex and rustled up plenty of takers.  All who attended received a memento of the occasion.  Ilford closed in 4 teams!  Indeed some came after having raced at the Battersea Park Southern Vets Track & Field League final.


The pre-publicity included Chief Organiser STEVE WYNN speaking live on L.B.C. radio during the morning of the event; and he kindly gave a mention to ex-England, Sheffield Wednesday and Everton soccer star TONY KAY, who made us all so welcome at the Old Addeyans Club.  Had Tony not stepped in and offered his facilities when the nearby Post Office Sports & Social Club closed, we would never have reached 300.  And….a word for all those potential attenders who could not make it, for whatever reason and who so thoughtfully sent messages of both apology and thanks to current organising duo STEVE WYNN and HARRY JEFFORD.  And a special thanks to those who raced at Leicester on the Saturday, and still put their best foot forward on the Sunday!  Many stayed behind and yarns were heard about old races in the Clubhouse bar.  But now is time to look ahead, and while it was truly an enjoyable afternoon, let’s see some more turning up for Race 301, 302, 303 and onwards!   How about it folks?   Full results in A.W. and Race Walking Record.
PAEDIATRICIAN AND WORLD RECORD SPEED-WALKER DIES SUDDENLY AT 47
World champion speed walker Dr. Carol Tyson was a Keswick woman who put her best foot forward in every sense. Dr. Carol Tyson has died suddenly at the age of 47.  A paediatrician who worked in hospitals at opposite ends of the world, she also made her mark in sport where her achievements featured in the Guinness Book of Records. Race-walking and heeling and toeing was the sport in which she excelled and at one time she was world champion at the 5,000 and 10,000 metre distances.  In her early 20s she qualified for the Guinness Book of Records by holding three world walking records at the same time.  Her parents, who were both doctors, lived at Millbeck, near Keswick and she was a boarder at Keswick School, where she showed athletic talent from an early age.  As a cross-country and track runner she soon reached county standard and, when the English Schools Athletic Association introduced the sport of race-walking, she really came into her own.  Her background in ballet was said to have helped considerably.  She became British champion while still a student in Keswick and went on to compete against the Scandinavian walkers, who were the best in the world at the time.  When she went to study medicine, at Kings College in London, she continued her sporting career and achieved high honours at world level.  Once qualified in medicine, she became a paediatrician in London before spending 12 months working in a children’s hospital in New Zealand.  Then she returned to Britain and a job in London before becoming an associate specialist at a hospital in Great Yarmouth.  In the year 2000 Dr. Tyson moved north to Scotland, and a post at the Perth Royal Infirmary but, after an accident 18 months ago when she injured her neck, she was off work for some time.  After that she decided to take life more slowly and began work in community care and schools in the area.   Her race-walking career had finished after she was knocked off her bicycle and injured her Achilles tendon, but all these setbacks did not end her sporting activities and last year she competed in a five-kilometre Race for Life in aid of breast cancer research.  Doctors were said to be shocked and mystified by the suddenness of Dr. Tyson’s death, after she was taken to hospital in Dundee suffering from breathing difficulties.  Tests are being made to try to discover why she died.  Dr. Tyson leaves her 12-year old daughter, her partner, two brothers and two sisters.  Her parents, Jack and Peggy Tyson, died some time ago.  A funeral service for her was held in Perth and a similar service took place in Crosthwaite Church, Keswick where she was buried close to her parents.

Adds Hon Ed.
All our readers who ever had the pleasure of knowing this delightful lady, will be truly stunned on hearing this news.  D.A.   Acknowledgement. Extracted from a The Cumberland News obituary column. (Published on 24th June 2005)
A TRIBUTE FROM OLLY FLYNN

Dear Dave,


What a tragic and sudden end to a great champion, a light for others to follow, a wonderful bubbly person and even more important a rare and compassionate person.  So often it is only with passing that we remember people who touched our lives briefly yet brightly.

Kind Regards, Oliver T.
A TRIBUTE FROM MARTIN RUSH
Dear All,


John Cameron, longstanding coach to Carol contacted me with this very sad news.  Carol was a key part of the reason I took up walking and assisted me greatly in my progress as a junior walker.  It is a sad loss to her family, all who new her well and the sport of athletics.


Martin Rush
SILENCE OBSERVED
After thoughtful words from our regular start line M.C. RON WALLWORK, October’s Enfield League field observed silence in respect of recently departed DICKIE GREEN and CAROL TYSON.
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WRITES HIGH-PROFILE PUBLIC FIGURE AND CENTURION 
ALAN PICKERING

Dear Dave,


Thank you for your thoughtfulness in providing me with a copy of Essex Walker (August edition).  It was much appreciated.  I enjoyed pleasant memories of May 1976 and the splendid organising undertaken by Charlie Megnin. And the support provided by people like Roger Mills who was then at the top of his game.


I would like to have taken part in the LPR event on 11th September.  Unfortunately, work took me out of the country on that weekend.  I would be grateful if you could provide me with dates of subsequent LPR events during the coming months so that I can take part thereby wandering down memory lane thereby proving my own tribute to those who have so selflessly organised these events over the years.


Yours sincerely,  Alan.
WRITES MIKE HINTON

Dear Dave,


It was an enjoyable afternoon being part of Steve Wynn’s 300th Blackheath Race, and very rewarding for him that he had a field of fifty six on the start line.


Perhaps after this it may encourage a better turnout for future races, as the norm for this event has been a dozen or so participants at best.


So good to see youth on show in winner Dom King, and supported well with fine performances by fellow youngsters Robert Bain and Phil Barnard.  Also nice to see all the entrants in the junior race rewarded with a trophy.


Regards, Mike.
FROM THE PEN OF DAVE SHARPE

Dear Mon Captain Birdseye,

Tales of Hoffman or Blackheath.  The founder was Dennis Vale, a Chief Inspector at South West District Office whose Club was SWC.  He also organised the LPR track and field championships and the Blackheath Festival and the LPR v Met. Police 6 Miles match.  I started in the 11th race in the Blackheath series.  My best time is 45.37.  The best turnout was 86 walkers in the days of yore when Met. Police cadets and Essex Police cadets were under John Bromley (Belgrave) and John Hedgethorne respectively.  Their fastest walkers were George Nibre (Met) and Mike Dunion (EP).  Both were internationals.  It was good walking when the characters were around such as happy Len Mitchell (judge) and Tom ‘The Ape Man’ Reynolds who was a timekeeper (“Let the dog see the rabbit”).  The fastest ever is Mark Easton of SWC, the fastest lady is Julie Drake of Brighton & Hove.  The most stylish is Peter Marlow of Southend-on-Sea A.C.  There have been some very close finishes within 10 yards of each other because of the chase, as when you are catching someone, there is someone else doing the same to you.  The organiser now is Steve Wynn of the LPR (a Millwall supporter).  There are some walkers who come up with a sob story to ‘work their mark’.  You only have to look at the results – last one day and first the next.  Some people have a blinder or a disaster, but that’s part of the game.  Dennis Vale was also a very fine walker and organiser of the Postman’s Walk-in-Uniform.


Yours truly, The Much Raced Little Englander


Herr Flick.
WRITES ELDER STATESMAN
BOB DOBSON

Dear D.A.

During the ‘multi championship’ 50km at Earls Colne I was asked by two former GB int’l 50kms walkers how many this one would be for me?  Still with 20km to go I hoped I wasn’t tempting fate when I tried to rack my brain to come up with an answer.  108 sub 5 hours is ingrained but I had to guess at my total completions and came up with 120 give or take a couple.


During my recovery period the following week I updated my records and found that I’ve now completed 123 at 50ks or above.  I doubt whether I shall add 100 sub 6 hours to the 100 sub 5 hours as the body is beginning to creak and I’m groaning.


Also during that race I was awaiting the outcome of an E.Bay bid that when I returned home I found I had won.  I had outbid ‘d.c.’ whether it was Don Cox I have yet to establish.  So what had I bought?  Well, it’s a page from The Illustrated Sporting and Dramatic News dated 25th July 1891, which on one side has sketches of some of the events (including the 2 miles walk) and a report on the other side of The 10th Annual Championships of the Essex County Cycling and Athletic Association held at Chelmsford.


The report mentions the VIPs present as :-

Prince Francis of Teck – President of the meeting and among others present, Lord and Lady Brook, Lord Burghersh, Lady Sybil St. Clair Erskine, Major Rasch M.P. with the prizes presented by Lady Brook.  After the meeting the Annual Dinner was held at the Saracens Head Hotel.


The 2 miles walk winner was a guy called CHEVERTON whose winning time was 14 mins 25 and 1/5 secs and he won by a lap + 8 yards from KIMBER (2nd) and a lap + 9 yards from HOLLAND (3rd).


Track size is not stated – but the sketch certainly indicates it was on grass.  Not a bad time for 1891!


Regards,  Bob.
WRITES FORMER STOCK EXCHANGE COLLEAGUE KEN TUSON





31, Rochford Way,





Walton on Naze





Essex, CO14 8RW
Dave,


It was with much sadness that I learned of the death of race walking legend Dickie Green.  His knowledge and example of race walking encouraged many a Stock Exchange walker to further their walking careers by suggesting that they join an open club, and Essex clubs benefited.


The London to Brighton race was the baptism into race walking by most Stock Exchange walkers.  We all know of Dickie’s achievements on that particular road.  I remember after my first Brighton, in which I raced in Dunlop Green Flash tennis shoes, he arranged for me to be measured for Laws race walking shoes.


I leave to others to chronicle the many achievements throughout Dickie Green’s career.


A thorough and honest gentleman Dickie was above all, a credit to the sport and will sadly be missed by all who were privileged to have known him.


Yours in Sport,  Ken Tuson.

Addendum:
I attended Dickie Green’s funeral.  It was a very sad but also a very moving occasion.  The turnout was like a Who’s Who of the race walking fraternity with many ex-International, County and Club walkers in attendance.  After the service we all met at The Green Man pub where the first round was on Dickie, followed by an excellent buffet.  Many a yarn was told and old acquaintances were renewed.  We all had a story or two to tell about Dickie.  Essex was represented by Peter Marlow, Brian and Pam Ficken, Ray Pearce and his wife and Bob Dobson.
Adds Hon. Ed.

Among eulogists at the service were Peter Selby of Surrey Walking Club and Charles Eglington from the Stock Exchange Athletic Club.
FAREWELL TO THE DOYEN OF THE A23


DICKIE GREEN joined Surrey Walking Club in 1950 and had unbroken membership until his death on September 15th.  He was their Captain during a highly-successful period from 1963-to-1972.  He had no connection with Essex, and rarely raced in the County.  But Essex walkers, like others had admiration for his record of 44 London-to-Brighton races (29 Stock Exchange and 15 in the Open).  It was in the former that he truly made his name, after making his debut in 1950 when he came 5th in 10.02.21.  The following year he advanced to 4th spot and also beat 10 hours. In the next 18 years he was always in the top 3, with 12 wins – 8 of which were consecutive from 1954-to-1961.  His fastest completion came in 1962, with 8.18.06 on the stopwatch and only Ray Hall (1st) and Ken Mason (2nd) ahead of him.  His sequence of top 3 finishes ended in 1971, when he had to settle for 4th position (from 121 starters) behind Essex duo Ken Tuson (1st) and Jimmy Venn (2nd) with Dave Stevens completing the frame.


A year later he put all 3 behind him to record his 13th and last victory, with Ken Tuson (2nd), Steve King (3rd), Jimmy Venn (4th), Dave Stevens (5th) and Dave Neagle (6th) all racing.  In 1973 he came 3rd, which was the last time he went home with an individual place medal.  Dickie kept on going until May 17th 1980 when he came 5th in 10.07.55.  Gentleman Dickie never graced the Stock Exchange London-to-Brighton again, though he kept his racing activities on the go in other events.  Dickie was a Life Member of the Stock Exchange Athletic Club and it was he who devised the famous PACE CHART which has featured in many a race programme.  Many entrants racing the Brighton for the first time have done so only after consulting the chart and planning their progress accordingly.


It’s been common knowledge that Dickie has recently been in poor health; resulting in him becoming a hospital patient until his sad demise.   We say farewell to one who has always given a good account of himself and also to one whose name found its way into the world famous Guinness Book of Records for his 44 Brighton finishes.  He was truly a doyen of the A23!
ESSEX LEAGUE AND CHAMPS 10,000M, SATURDAY 24TH SEPTEMBER 2005

REPORTS CAPTAIN BARCLAY

One of the season’s new stars, Phil Barnard of Castle Point A.C., set a p.b. and took his first County medal as he followed home Steve Uttley, although guest South African star Estle Vijoen led the whole field home and Australian visitor J. Bunker inserted himself between the top two Essex men.  An apparently rejuvenated Dave Sharpe had a minute or so in hand over Amos Seddon for the bronze, after walking most of the way with Carl Lawton, who left him over the last couple of laps.

Kim Howard added another to her collection of County golds and Chris Bent was back in action in an Essex Championship after some years away.   Ilford comfortably took the League event from a depleted Loughton.
1
Estle Viljoen (L)
Hercules Wimbledon
51.21.8

2
Steve Uttley
Ilford


53.29.1

3
J. Bunker

Victoria W.C. Australia
54.18.0

4
Phil Barnard
Castle Point

55.18.0

5
Carl Lawton
Belgrave


56.24.6

6
Dave Sharpe
Ilford


56.42.8

7
Amos Seddon
Enfield


57.56.8

8
Peter Cassidy
Loughton


59.26.0

9
Kevin Perry
Southend


59.39.6

10
Chris Bent
Pitsea


61.33.0

11
Laurence Dordoy
Ilford


61.57.0

12
Cath Duhig (L)
Loughton


62.22.5

13
Bob Dobson
Ilford


62.48.2

14
Kim Howard (L)
Southend


64.47.9

15
Mick Barnbrook
Ilford


67.16.5
16
Ken Livermore
Enfield/Loughton

72.53.3
WRITES LEADING LIGHT OLLY FLYNN
Dear Dave,


Firstly to let you know that Southend A.C’s 100 year anniversary dinner was a great success and support from the Race Walking community came from former Olympian Peter Marlow, 50KM Lugano International Alec Banyard, Pat Rogers former Irish 20KM champion in 1975, Ray Pearce and his wife and Ilford great Colin Williams brother Howard, one of the Essex’s great administrators, who we owe so much of our enjoyment too.  Steve Kemp was also in attendance as was the local mayor and the sitting M.P. The Rt Hon David Amiss, as was yours truly.


Meanwhile having seen that great character Dave Sharpe at the weekend 10Km at Thurrock seems to have been an added bonus this week.


May the force stay with you Dave,


Kind Regards,  Oliver .
ODDS ON YOUR SIDE

Four deaths in this year’s Great North ½ Marathon!  A 1997 study published in the British Medical Journal found that the likelihood of middle-aged men dying from a heart attack during a marathon was 50 times higher than normal.  In Britain, long distance running races only see 1 death for every 2 million miles run.  In a United States survey last year of long distance races, researchers recorded just 5 deaths among 1,636,720 finishers.  All the fatalities were men, with ages ranging from 38 to 84.  So, in reality the odds are very much on you going home safely after your endeavours.
ENTERTAINMENT COLUMN

There’s a CD doing the rounds, featuring an Enfield League walking race.  Should be worth cancelling the babysitter, ordering a take-away and settling down for a good night in!

WRITES GERRY GROSSE – 
WHO TOOK PART IN LPR RACE NO.1

Hi Dave,


Very sorry to hear of the death of Dickie Green.  He lived just round the corner from me where I lived in Putney.  I met Dickie shortly after I joined the Vidarians in 1955.  He was what I consider, a gentleman, always helpful and never a bad word said to, or about anyone.  Sorry I didn’t make the Post Office 9k at Blackheath, the journey from Weston-super-Mare and back in a day was just too much.  Good to see you are still walking, I still run a couple of times a week, and I’ve had two 5k races this year, but the times are getting slower!


Best wishes,  Gerry
WRITES TOP IAAF OFFICIAL 
PETER MARLOW
Dear Friends,


Delighted to inform you that Royal Leamington Spa has been given the honour of staging the 2007 EAA Race Walking Cup.


Kind Regards, Peter.
INTER-AREA SUCCESS

We thank all who supported October’s Annual Inter-Area Representative Match at Dartford, as officials, helpers, competitors and supporters.  Despite a couple of high-profile red disks, the South still took the day’s honours. Starlet-of-the-South was CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS who won the Girls Under 15 race in 15.32 – which was a personal best performance by a whopping  24 seconds.  That’s the stuff!
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WRITES BOB GUTTERIDGE

Hello Essex Walker,


I was so amazed, so was my brother, Arthur, yes amazed, being the right word several months ago to see some of the old ‘Met’ names appear.  Jon May, Arthur Thomson to mention just two.  Having turned to running several eons ago, my knees said ‘that’s it’ we’re fed up with this pain, so back to walking.  Power walking they call it.  I’ve managed to finish 14 Nijmegen Marches as part of a group of over 500 British and Dutch members.

Get a few race walking I hear you cry, easier said than done.  Although a few vets we have still race occasionally.  George Beecham.  George and I have had many battles on the Dutch roads along with Shaul Ladany (Israel) who I spent many happy miles walking with this year.  Covering 40km in a silly time, walking at nearly 6 mph, Nijmegen is not a race I might add.  The motto being (You can if you want to) but you get fit blokes together and what happens.  

I would love to race again, but business dictates that I attend rugby, in sunny Wilshire on a Saturday as Physio and First Aid.  Sundays are free so I charge around LDWA events when not at WARMA 2 day events. 

If anyone is interested in Nijmegen 2006 please get in contact.  We have a superb package for approx £250.  Bed, food, shuttle to/from start/finish and first aid/massage team.
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The entry rules for 2006 come out in January.  47.500 places up for grabs.

If you‘ve never done it you don’t know what you’re missing.

Best Wishes to all,


Bob Gutteridge, Ex Met. W.C. Secretary.


Events Co-ordinator, British Dutch Walking 
Fellowship.


Physio to the not so famous.
[image: image6.emf]


OFF THE RAILS
The rail line into Enfield was closed for maintenance on Saturday October 8th, and disgruntled punters were herded onto a slow replacement bus service. It got so bad that MIKE HINTON deserted his bus and decided to head home – when he saw a vacant taxi, which he hailed and just made the Enfield League start line.  Another sufferer was JON MAY who arrived late, but still pluckily made a start, so bringing up the field to another 50 strong number (add the supporting races and we had another 60 strong turnout).  The competitors were headed by SCOTT DAVIS who made a winning return to the King George Playing Fields circuit.  
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WRITES MIKE HINTON
Dear Dave,


You are certainly doing your bit to get ‘race walking’ airtime.  Over the past few weeks when listening to ‘BBC Essex’ in the morning I have caught various snippets.  Mentioned during the Sports News were the Essex 50kms efforts of Scott Davis and Kim Howard, also the Guernsey outings of Laurie Dordoy and Mick Barnbrook.  Later I caught a report on the Woodford 5kms event giving out Steve Uttley 2nd and Phil Barnard 3rd.   Phil’s 26-47 showed great improvement, backing up his super effort at Blackheath the previous week end,  well done. 


It was good to see the English Schools Walks Championships at Southampton results in Athletics Weekly.   And doubly good to see the performance of Chelsea O’Rawe to take the silver medal in the Junior 3kms event.  Only 18 secs adrift of the winner in a time of 15-56-07 which I presume was a personal best.  Alan, you must be one proud granddad.

Regards,  MIke
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IN THE WINDY CITY
Taxi driver STEVE ALLEN from Grays and pounding postie DENNIS JONES from Basildon, crossed the Chicago Marathon finishing line together in 5.17.  Steve was receiving treatment right up to the ‘off’ in a bid to complete the distance.  ALEX ALLEN was their team manager.  More importantly, they were appearing to raise funds for BENEDEN HOSPITAL (this year’s official charity of Mount Pleasant Sports & Social Club).  Many of you have already promised money, and many pledges were taken at the recent Postmen’s-In-Uniform event.  If you still wish to chip-in, then see these 2 worthies at meetings, or you can mail in donations to Steve at: 82 Bruces Wharf Road, GRAYS, Essex.  RM17 6PF.  Please make cheques/postal orders payable to Beneden Hospital.  
THANKS MICHAEL
Grade One Judge MICHAEL CROFT  has come  to the end of a 2 years stint as President of Veterans A.C.  Michael is one of their younger members, and being President of that Club can be hard work as well as rewarding.  Indeed...when PETER CASSIDY possessed the Chain of Office, he had a turbulent 2 years at the top.  Michael has been an active figurehead and has done the Office justice, as well as representing VAC at various other functions, such as the London Vidarians Centenary Dinner.  Michael is also stepping down as the Club’s Honorary Walking Secretary, a position he took over after DAVE SHARPE stood down.  Michael has agreed to stop on as Walking Secretary until January, by which time it is hoped that new office-holders will have come forward.  By the way, the new President is RON FRANKLIN.  We thank Michael for all his efforts.   
STATISTICS
Statistician PETER CASSIDY, co-promoter of the W.W.W. Series, points out that the 19 starters at the August race (which had Essex League status) represented the highest number since May 1999.  Essex Walker has already reported the upsurge at the opening event (June) and, apart from August’s race, things are looking good at Ashtons Track.  So.. let’s keep the ball rolling in 2006.  Thanks to you readers for your support.
BLACKHEATH – END OF THE 2005 SERIES

Let’s go out ‘with a bang’ with a bumper turnout for the last of this year’s 9 Kilometres handicap races at Blackheath Park (Old Addeyans Club).  Sunday 20th November at 11.30 a.m.
DAVE’S HANDICAP
September’s Enfield League race was staged in yacht handicap form.  With his unrivalled knowledge of the Southern walking scene, DAVE SHARPE propelled himself forward to help the organiser by suggesting many handicap allowances.  Dave has stated that many have since congratulated him on his efforts.  We salute DAVE SHARPE – handicapper extraordinary!
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LONDON OPEN 7s
Don’t forget that we now have 2 of these great races still going:  Sat 12th Nov at 2.30 pm from Donkey Lane, Enfield…and…. Sat 26th Nov at 2 p.m. at Wimbledon.  Please remember that the start line for the latter is 10 minutes walk from the changing rooms in the Belgrave Hall, Denmark Road (off The Ridgeway), S.W.19 – maps are provided to help you locate the start line – or just follow somebody ‘in the know’.  Both are ‘B’ races, with entries taken on-the-day.  
VICTORIA PARK

The October issue announced that this crumbling piece of East London history is to stage the 2012 walking races.  Shock…horror…will the world’s best have to change in a somewhat austere rundown building, and then tramp over poor surfaces coping with an adverse camber, as in the lot of New Years Day and London Walk regulars?  No!  We have been advised that these races will be staged at a refurbished Victoria Park.  So….we’ll all benefit in time won’t we?
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ON THE DOG AND BONE
ALAN O’RAWE has yet another new mobile telephone number, which he wishes to make available to readers.  Its now 07756 – 173080.  Readers should pencil this number lightly into their address books! 
THE LONG AND THE SHORT


For a nostalgic look at Ashtons Track, let’s turn back the history pages to late May and early June 1986.  On May 30th/31st, the Hew Neilson Memorial 24 Hours Race was organised by the late CHARLIE MEGNIN.  It was won by Cardiff-based BOB DOBSON, who had lived much nearer the track in earlier times.  He emphatically claimed victory by covering 126 miles and 1,709 yards; so taking the Welsh record from a watching JOHN EDDERSHAW, who was the first to congratulate him on his great efforts.  Some 15 years’ later he was still winning ultra-distance races, though with somewhat less of an advantage over his rivals!  The next 3 finishers were all previous title holders of ultra-distance races:  2. GEOFF TRANTER RS&B 125.571, 3. PETER WORTH BoE 120.1454, 4. CHARLIE WESTON High 119.1456.  Essex Walker readers still on their feet after 24 hours were: 11. OLLY BROWNE Ilf 104.440, 14 MARTIN FISHER YRWC 101.1451, 15. PAULINE WILSON Ltn 101.613 and 16. GEORGE BEECHAM Bel 100.967.  This brought Pauline into The Centurions, the others having already qualified earlier on.
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A short while later, a Woodford Green Open 3,000 Metres Walk was held on the same track (now re-branded as the WWW Series).  Pride of place that evening went to OLLY BROWNE who, despite having such distance still in his legs, produced a personal best of 13.59 to secure 6th position in a class field headed by Ilford club-mate ROGER MILLS in 13.02.  Completing the frame were PAUL DYBLE from the host Club in 13.24 and MIKE DUNION (Colchester) in 13.35.  Others making up the Top Ten that night were: 4. PETER HANNELL SWC 13.38, 5. AMOS SEDDON BoE 13.53, 7. JOHN LLEWELLIN Bel 14.08, 8 LISA LANGFORD Wolv 14.10, 9 MIKE SWEENEY Ilf/LPR 14.19 and 10. MARY WORTH Stey 16.43.


To this day, Olly still looks back on those fine performances, which were within days of each other on the same track.  And he should be rightly proud of such efforts, at the extreme ends of the distance range, so proving both his versatility and talent.  Olly was an inspirational Walking Section captain for Ilford AC in his heyday and he’s now enjoying a most spirited and enthusiastic comeback.  Great days indeed – and all at Ashtons!
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THE TREND

Research commissioned by Sport England found that 1-in-5 women take more time doing their hair than they spend keeping fit.  The survey accompanies the launch of a campaign to encourage people to build exercise into their daily lives.  The YouGov research found that 71% of us would like to do more sport but only 13% go to gyms on a regular basis.  More than ¾ of women and ½ of men are not doing the recommended 30 minutes of exercise 5 times weekly.  The Everyday Sport Campaign is aimed at halting the Childhood obesity epidemic and preventing a range of serious health problems in adults.  0800 - 587  6000 is the free phone-line giving details of local sports facilities and, as always nowadays, there’s a website – www.everydaysport.com. 
WRITES STILL-ACTIVE NONAGENARIAN GEORGE MITCHELL

Dear Dave,


I don’t know how you find the time to walk, gather the news and get it printed.  I note that ‘B’ entries are still high in all races.  Perhaps we should lobby for ‘B’ Championships?

Best wishes, George Mitchell.
WRITES JIM BALL

Dear Essex Walker,


Recent mentions of RAF men Tony Challis and Mike Perkins has reminded me of races held at RAF Colerne, Trowbridge, Westbury and Pewsey etc.,  usually organised by Harry Callow, with prizes supplied from his furniture business.  My father Cliff, was club Walking Sec and competed for Southampton AC between 1950 & 1990 and we spent many Saturdays travelling into Wiltshire.  I remember the 6-a-side ‘Mob Matches’   between RAF/Trowbridge, Bristol, Basingstoke and Southampton, RAF walkers Dave Levy, Larry Miles, Phil Thorn and John Kirk, also appear in my dad’s result books from the 60s & 70s.  The RAF has always supported Race Walking but over recent years the standard and numbers competing has declined and long standing Team fixtures have been lost, including the Annual Guernsey match.  Unfortunately, this has mirrored the loss of race venues in the South-West, and Clubs such as Plymouth/Dawlish, Weymouth, Trowbridge, Southampton, Bournemouth & Basingstoke.


Jim Ball,  Steyning AC.
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TESCO SPORTS EQUIPMENT VOUCHERS

Ilford A.C. are running a members collection for this latest promotion; which pays out a voucher for each £10 coughed-up at the checkouts.  So… if your Club isn’t collecting and you have a few spare vouchers, please pass them on to any Ilford A.C. member if you have no other desired use for them.  Thanks Folks! 

GREMLINS

They got into the works of the final W.W.W. report, in some October editions (though not all).  So let’s recapitulate the top 3 ladies in the 2005 series, who were:  1st FRANCOISE FERNANDEZ, 2nd GABRIELLE BROOKS and 3rd CATH DUHIG.  Clearly a Loughton A.C. grand slam.  

LUCKY SIX

Southend’s VAL MOUNTFORD has been accepted for the Flora London Marathon, after 5 consecutive rejections.  One of Val’s daughters – LINDA – has appeared in Essex walking races and was also at the Club’s Centenary Gala Dinner.

UNLUCKY FIVE

The ill fated Great North Run claimed a 5th fatality 2 days after the event, when a 39 year old man collapsed and died.  Of the fatal five, he was the only one to have reached the finishing line.
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TAXI!

Latest to hail STEVE ALLEN’s black cab is Kentish Town based newsreader JON SNOW.  It’s a good thing that Steve now has a sedentary job, for recently he’s been in pain while getting about on his feet.  He’s getting treatment from SHARON HONEY, who has managed to deal with several of our readers, and hopefully all will be well again soon.

FIRST CLASS POST

Despite carrying an injury, which flared-up inside the opening lap of six, STEVE ALLEN (57.40) still won the LONDON POSTMAN’S 6 MILES-UNIFORM face for the 10th time, 8 of which have been consecutive.   ROY LEWIS (remember him?) in 57.50 and a back-to-form MICK SUTTON (59.34) earned the silver and bronze awards.  Former Ilford man SIMON MORGAN and Basildon’s lively DENNIS JONES were just outside the hour.  Barking’s TONY KELLY made a comeback while ALEX ALLEN kept up his sequence of finishes in this tough event (they wear full uniform folks).  The Ladies 3 Miles title holder – KIM HOWARD – was otherwise engaged at Thurrock where another former victoress LESLEY RICHARDSON (who was injured) was in attendance with her camera.  The 2005 championess (National and London) is GERALDINE LEGON (34.27) who works for Parcelforce in Metropolitan Essex.  Chief Judge was MICHAEL CROFT and it was good to see BARBARA coming along to support the competitors.  The only downside was a low field…so please rally round and drum up a bit more support for 2006!  It is a most enjoyable day.  By the way, the victor in the National race was a Yorkshire man who doesn’t like Essex Walker! 
BASILDON’S 50TH ANNIVERSARY AND REUNION
This well established Club held this function on Friday 21st October at the Arlington Rooms Westcliff.  The Club once boasted a leading walking squad and they were represented at this function which was organised by AMANDA MOXOM.

WRITES WALKING’S GOOD FRIEND

BOB RUSSELL M.P.
Dear Dave,

I am grateful to see Essex Walker.  Though I did not catch ‘Bremner, Bird and Fortune’ when it went out, a kind constituent had taped it, so I was able to see my moment of fame!  I look forward to meeting you and your colleagues at a future event.

Best Wishes,

Bob Russell

MP for Colchester.
SPORTS WRITINGS

I thought I’d have a quiet pint – and about 17 noisy ones.  Gareth Chilcott
I don’t make mistakes, I make prophecies which immediately turn out to be wrong.  Murrary Walker
One way to stop a runaway horse to bet on him.  Jeffrey Bernard

In his prime, Joe Bugner had the physique of a Greek statue but he had fewer moves.  Hugh Mcllvanney.
Skating is a sport where you can talk about sequins, earrings and plunging necklines – and you are talking about the men.  American journalist Christine Brenan.
Bridge is the only game that bruises more shins than hockey.  Anon
The first time I see a jogger smiling, I’ll consider it.  Joan Rivers.
WEBSITE
Havering 90 Joggers have a website:  http//www.h90j.org.uk    They once turned out 4 walkers at an Ilford Christmas 10K, and with former Essex 50K Champion VIC COLLINS as a leading light, they might yet get race walking on the go.  In recent times only ‘character’ and recent walking retiree JOHN PERKINS has carried their colours at our events.  
BLACKHEATH – WHERE WE’VE RACED 
300 TIMES!


How much do we know about the places we speed by when we’re flat-out in competition?


Blackheath is a place in London, divided between the London Borough of Lewisham and the London Borough of Greenwich (the borough boundary runs across the middle of the heath, with the Village in Lewisham and the Blackheath Standard area and Westcombe Park in Greenwich).  The name derives from the dark colour of the soil, and not, as was popularly believed for many years, from the burial victims of the Black Death on the heath in the 14th century.


Settled by Romans as a stopping point on Watling Street, Blackheath was also a rallying point for Wat Tyler’s Peasants’ Revolt of 1381, and for Jack Cade’s Kentish rebellion in 1490.  Wat Tyler is remembered by Wat Tyler Road on Blackheath Common.  After pitching camp on Blackheath, Cornish rebels were defeated in the Battle of Deptford Bridge (sometimes called the Battle of Blackheath) just to the west on 17th June 1497.  With Watling Street crossing the heath carrying stagecoaches en route to north Kent and the Channel ports, it was also a notorious haunt of highwaymen during the 17th century.  Many years later, Blackheath also had strong associations with the campaign for women’s suffrage.


The sizeable prestigious private estate of Blackheath Park (where we race) was created by John Cator (and therefore also known as the Cator Estate), sits at the top of the high street.  John Cator was a well-connected timber merchant.  Built in the late 1700s and early 1800s, it contains many fine examples of substantial Georgian and Victorian houses – most notably Michael Searles’ The Paragon Crescent – (as well as some 1930s and 1960s additions) and a church, St Michael and All Angels (designed by local architect George Smith and completed in 1830), dubbed the Needle of Kent in honour of its tall, thin spire.  The Cator Estate was built on part of the estate formerly owned by Sir John Morden, whose Morden College (1695) is another notable building to the south east of the Heath.  Composer Charles Gounod, who is famous for the opera Faust and the Funeral March of a Marionette (Hitchcock’s Theme) lived at 15 Morden Road in 1870 – where there is now a blue plaque.  Another composer, Elizabeth Lutyens, lived in Pond Road.


The main area of the village lies to the north side of Blackheath railway station, between the heath and the railway line, and is home to numerous shops, restaurants and public houses.  All Saints church is the only building on the heath itself.  Just south of the railway station, on the edge of the Blackheath Park estate, is Blackheath Halls, a concert venue today owned and managed by Trinity College of Music (based in nearby Greenwich).

Sporting associations

In 1608, according to tradition, Blackheath was the place where golf was introduced to England – the Royal Blackheath Golf Club (based in nearby Eltham since 1923) was one of the first golf associations established (1766) outside Scotland.  Blackheath also gave its name to the first hockey club, established during the mid 19th century.


However Blackheath is perhaps most famous as the home of the Blackheath Rugby Club, founded in 1858, which was the first Rugby club in the world without restricted membership.  The Blackheath club also organised the world’s first rugby international (between England and Scotland in Edinburgh on 27th March, 1871) and hosted the first international between England and Wales ten years later – the players meeting and getting changed at the Princess of Wales public house.


With neighbouring Greenwich Park, Blackheath is also a start point of the London Marathon.  Blackheath Harriers were founded in 1878 and are now known as Blackheath & Bromley Harriers.  The heath is also a major venue for Kite-flying competitions.
OFFICIALS CRISIS

Latest to declare concerns over a lack of officials is Veterans AC.  There’s an article entitled ‘OFFICIALS CRISIS’ in the October Newsletter – we won’t steal their thunder by publishing extracts, but we implore our readers to read the VAC article.  Essex Walker has 140 email subscribers and over 50 on direct mail subscription.  Clubs which issue copies to members often mail out to many more recipients than are ever seen at meetings.  A profile of Essex Walker readers shows that a majority are former walkers who truly enjoy being kept informed. We appeal to former activists to come along and put something back into athletics.
AFTER THE LORD MAYOR’S SHOW

The 301st Blackheath 9 Kms drew just a dozen regulars, most of whom were over-the-hill!  What happened to all the pledges that were made at the wonderful 300th meeting?  Politicians promises no doubt.  So ‘come on down’ to Blackheath on Sunday 20th November (11.30 am) to end the 2005 series with a bang!  Let’s muster enough bodies to at least stage a proper yacht handicap.

NEW HOLDER OF HIGH OFFICE

Well… not exactly new, as it’s a previous holder settling back into the role.  DAVE SHARPE has taken over from our Enfield host MARTIN OLIVER as the Southern Veterans Athletic Club Honorary Walking Secretary.

ONE FOR THE YOUNGSTERS

A new scheme has been launched to help youngsters find the best sport to suit their abilities.  Sports Search has initially been aimed at secondary schools.  Further information from www.sportshub.com
NEW TOP MAN

The British Olympic Association have a new Chairman, with former-Olympic silver medallist rowing cox Lord Moynihan defeating ex-athlete David Hemery in the final ballot.  When Minister for Sport, he was known as ‘The Miniture for Sport’.  We wish him well in his high-profile position, and also hope that he’s pro-race walking!

“KEEP RIGHT ON TO THE END OF THE ROAD”

So sang the late Sir Harry Lauder.  I wonder if he ever appeared in King’s Lynn?  The Race Walking Record has revealed that one competitor in the Norfolk 100 Miles wore a Global Positioning Satellite device (now that’s high tech) and this revealed a slightly longer circuit distance than expected.  Add the laps and you get 4 extra miles!  Surely not? Mind you we have our own over-distance Centurion in Essex; for Upminster-based PETER ADDISON of Havering and Met. Police fame (who regularly surfaces for the big events) did an extra mile in the 1989 Arthur Eddlestone Memorial Walk at Hendon Police Training College.  But 4 extra miles?
GET UP AND GO
Sport England has set up a scheme to encourage workers to take more exercise.  As part of the Office Games, it will award prizes to companies that persuade staff to incorporate exercise into their working day.  Recently both Bob Dobson and Len Ruddock have reminded us just how many race walkers came into the sport via their employers!   Info from:  www.everydaysport.com
MURDER MYSTERY SUSPENSE

It’s like an Agatha Cristie thriller.  A dozen punters purchased expensive tickets for Southend’s Gala Centenary Dinner and then failed to show, leaving empty chairs and ordered meals uneaten.  It defies logic.  It was criminal for the function was over subscribed and had a waiting list for places.  Leading light JUNE CORK stated that, had notice been given, people could have been phoned up at short notice and even offered buckshee places at the upmarket bash.  What else did we learn?  Well, not all adhered to the black tie dress code and 4 rebelled even further by refusing to stand for the Loyal Toast to the Queen.  Well the Club does have a red vest!

PERKINS TOURS – LUGANO 2005

Perkins Tours has a reputation for getting travellers there early – and it’s a good job they did arrive at 7 minutes-to-9 for a 10 am race, for the race was actually at 9 am so resulting in ‘quick change acts’ that were faster than seen in any Variety Theatre.  Lugano 2003 saw the final racing appearance of the late and much missed PAM PHILLIPS; and those attending left a single rose on the altar of a chapel in memory of our dearly loved friend and fellow athlete.

WRITES DAVE SHARPE


Dear Sir,

I did the Essex 10,000 metres at Blackshots Lane track – a very new track.  We had a good turnout of 16 with 3 guests (1 won, another came 3rd and the other was 5th) which helped the race.  It was an Essex Championship and an Essex League race.  So with 1 event to go, the points are up for grabs.  We made a good impression with our numbers and there were enough timekeepers and recorders there to handle it.  It’s a pity a few more did not turn up to race as it was a County meeting.  We can sell walking to the athletics people, but not at a road race where there are just walkers and their helpers and friends turning up.  So let’s do more like this race, and even allow 2nd claimers to do the Essex County 3,000 metres, as that is also an Essex League event.  It would see more walkers taking part.


Yours in Sport


Dagenham Dave, Little Englander.

ESSEX LEAGUE RACE

Sunday 18th December at 10.30 am sees the Ilford Xmas All-comers 10 kms from Chigwell Row village.  ‘B’ race – all welcome, where an array of awards await.  Essex League presentation post-race.  Due to pressure of space, please leave your sports bags in the changing rooms.  Plus, as it’s Christmas, don’t forget to pop into ‘The Maypole’ for a swift one before you head home.  Reminder: ‘The Retreat’ where we used to park cars is now houses and flats (where isn’t?).  So please allow a little extra time as you’ll need to find a side street.  Stagecoach Bus 150 passes Ilford (One Railway) and Hainault (Central Line Underground) on route to Chigwell Row (terminus).
SPOILT FOR CHOICE

You have 2 races on the card come Saturday December 10th at 2pm Cambridge Harriers stage Race No.2. of their Winter League over 5 kms (‘A’).  Change at the Club HQ in Glenhurst Avenue, Bexley – but allow 10 minutes to reach the start line.  At 2.30 pm, the final curtain falls on the 2005 Enfield League with a 5 miles race (‘B’) in the park.  Change at the listed building in Donkey Lane.  Presentation and speeches post-race in the upstairs café.  Hopefully all our active readers will be at one or the other!  And… if you’re not racing – 
please come along and help out.
A GOOD SHOW


CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS made the long journey to the English Schools Championships at Southampton (Alan was the chauffeur) and came 2nd in her category clocking 15.56 for the 3,000 metres walk.  Those awards are mounting up, so congratulations yet again to Chelsea!








